
DEPARTMENT OF THE TREASURY 

WASHINGTON, D.C. 20220 

July 17, 2019 

The Honorable Ron Wyden 
Ranking Member 
Committee on Finance 
United States Senate 
Washington, DC 20510 

Dear Senator Wyden: 

I write in further response to your May 14 letter inquiring about the Department of the 
Treasury's response to the Chairman of the House Ways and Means Committee for the 
confidential tax returns ( and other return information) of President Trump and related businesses. 
As a follow-up to our response letter of June 27, we are pleased to clarify several points at your 
staffs request. 

First, you inquired about the history of the tax-writing committees' requests for information 
pursuant to 26 U.S.C. § 6103(f). As noted in your letter, the Senate Finance Committee and 
House Ways and Means Committee have made section 6103(f) requests for the returns or return 
information of specific taxpayers in connection with committee inquiries concerning matters of 
legislative interest in the past, including the requests mentioned in your letter. The tax-writing 
committees' archives are likely the most complete record of such requests. Attached is an 
updated table showing all section 6103(f) requests (including requests for business and 
organization returns or return information) from the tax-writing committees since 2005 for which 
the Internal Revenue Service (IRS) has a record. We have no reason to doubt your reference to 
additional section 6103(f) requests dating after 2005 and understand that the tax-writing 
committees requested and received information under section 6103(f) prior to 2005. 

Second, you posed several inquiries as to how the Department has handled section 6103(f) 
requests in the past. You inquired whether the Treasury Secretary has previously responded to a 
section 6103(f) request. We are not aware of any previous request to which a Treasury Secretary 
has directly responded, but we are also not aware of any previous section 6103(f) request that 
presented serious constitutional questions that extend well beyond the internal revenue laws. 

You also asked whether the Department has previously consulted the Office of Legal Counsel 
(OLC) concerning the legality of a section 6103(f) request. We are not aware of any specific 
previous request about which Treasury or IRS has consulted OLC, but we cannot be certain. As 
our June 27 letter notes, OLC provided a published legal opinion concerning the scope of section 
6103(f) in 1977; we do not know whether that opinion was sought in connection with a specific 




